The John Updike Society Meeting Minutes: May 28, 2011
Members attending: Edward Allen, Richard Androne, Peter Bailey, Kanguin Li, John McTavish,  Quentin Miller, Judie Newman, James Plath, Brian Steffen, Mitchell Steffen. 

Minutes of previous meeting (October 3, 2010) unanimously approved.

President’s report: Mr. Plath suggested that e-mails would soon be circulating to JUS members reminding them to submit dues. 

The John Updike Review: In absentia, Mr. Schiff reported that the first edition of The John Updike Review has a full complement of essays (including Ann Beattie’s keynote address from the fall conference and contributions from David Updike and William R. Pritchard); the initial issue will be published, in conjunction with the University of Cincinnati, in September of this year.  

First Biennial John Updike Conference: Mr. Plath moved on to the October, 2010 John Updike conference, noting that Ms. Beattie thought the conference in Reading, which attracted more than 100 participants, was “wonderful.”  Mr. Plath offered a breakdown of expenditures, including a remarkably modest honorarium for keynoters Beattie and Lincoln Perry of $2000; Alvernia University catering, $2,228; conference program, $589; plaques, $357; conference carry-alls, $997. Costs were limited by Alvernia’s generous contributions to the conference, particularly through the shuttles the university provided. Mr. Plath termed the partnership between the university and conference organizers as “excellent.” Ms. Newman solicited applause from the members for Mr. Plath’s role in organizing and facilitating the conference, which acclamation was protracted and heartfelt. Conference expenditures left roughly $2600 in the society’s treasury. Later in the meeting, Mr. Plath mentioned that, as a result of the 2012 conference, Mary Pennington Weatherall, Elizabeth Updike Cobblah, and Miranda Updike have joined the John Updike Society.

News: Mr. Plath announced that he learned the new Updike materials at the Houghton Library won’t be available soon, because the Estate wants all of the materials catalogued first before any of it is made available to scholars.  The target date for the materials to be available is July 2012, according to curator Leslie Morris. Mr. Plath said that another Updike book is “on the horizon,” and Mr. Steffen asked if it was short fiction. Mr. Plath indicated he could not say any more, at the Estate’s request. 

The Second Biennial John Updike Society Conference: Updike in Massachusetts. The conference is scheduled for June 13-16, 2012, at Suffolk University in Boston; the director is Quentin Miller. Ms. Newman wondered when the conference’s first event is, and Mr. Miller suggested that there would very likely be an informal meeting of participants on Tuesday night, but that the conference officially commences on Wednesday morning.  Currently, a trip to Ipswich, to the North Shore (Georgetown) and to Beverly Farms is projected, including, ideally, a visit to the Beverly Farms house which is no longer owned by the family.  A stop at Harvard and visit to the Lampoon offices are also planned. Mr. Plath invited suggestions for other sites to visit, and Mr. Allen recommended a trip to Rhode Island.  Mr. Miller suggested visiting an office Updike kept on Beacon Street in Boston. He added that there will be three different lodging possibilities for members attending the conference. 

Mr. Plath brought flyers to the Boston ALA announcing the Second Biennial Conference, which also invite proposals for papers for the conference.  The flyers say, basically, the following: although essays on all of Updike’s work are solicited, the 2012 conference will concentrate upon Couples, on stories set in the region such as “The Christian Roommates,” marriage and family stories, “Tarbox Tales,” the novels in the Scarlet Letter trilogy, the two Eastwick novels, and relevant poetry and non-fiction. One- or -two page proposals/abstracts for 15-20 minute papers should be titled “Updike Conference Proposal” and e-mailed by November 8, 2011, to Program Director Bernard F. Rodgers, at brodgers@simons-rock.edu. Decisions on panels and panelists will be announced by December 8, 2011.  Papers presented will be considered for publication in The John Updike Review.

As Ms. Newman noted, on the other side of the flyer is the announcement of The John Updike Review Emerging Writer prize, and she thanked Mr. Plath for making that available to ALA attendees. Details of the competition are available on the JUS website.

ALA Conference, May 24-28, 2012: In addition to the June conference in Boston, the society is committed to sponsoring two Updike panels at the ALA Conference in San Francisco in late May. Conversation ensued about the difficulties with which this double commitment confronts the society, and Mr. Steffen recommended that, since only a small number of members will be attending events on the two coasts, the same papers could be repeated at both conferences. That could create problems, however, for members at institutions which predicate funding on papers having not been presented previously. Society members are strongly encouraged to consider submitting proposals/abstracts for papers for both (or either) ALA and the Second Biennial Conference.  Panel chairs are also being solicited for both events, and Mr. Plath is seeking as well a panel director to oversee our entire commitment to the San Francisco ALA program, the selfsame task Mr. Androne handled so very capably this year for the Boston ALA. 

Elections: Because the terms for officers of the Society and for its directors end at the close of the society’s third year, the president is seeking an administrator for the elections, which will take place via e-mail following the second biennial conference.  Candidates who choose to run for the two officer positions (president and secretary) and for the four directors positions can be either nominated or self-nominated. 

Looking Ahead: Mr. Plath suggested that it is not too early to consider a site for the third biennial conference for 2014.  Because of Updike’s year at the Ruskin School, London was nominated as a site; Ms. Newman responded that plans would have to begin very soon for such a conference, and that, for ever so many reasons, London would make for a very expensive conference destination. When Brazil was suggested, Ms. Newman recalled attending a conference there and working with Dilvo I. Ristoff, a contributor to the Rabbit Tales volume who has numerous graduate students working with him on Updike.  Manhattan was also nominated, with The New Yorker offices constituting a primary attraction. Locating a university to co-sponsor the conference in NYC could be a challenge. Mr. Androne indicated that Albright College, where he teaches, might be interested in hosting a future Updike conference--perhaps as a joint conference with the Wallace Stevens Society.

The members briefly discussed the small turnouts that Updike panels have attracted (eight and ten for the Boston ALA panels this afternoon); Mr. Plath pointed out that there were as many as fourteen different panels scheduled in competition with ours today, which clearly had the affect of diminishing the audiences for all of them. One suggestion was that we create panels on “Updike and . . . [another writer],” with the intention of drawing scholars interested in Nabokov or Oates or Roth or DeLillo or McEwan.  

Mr. Plath solicited additional questions/remarks from the members, and, hearing no further issues, Ms. Newman moved, and Mr. Miller seconded, the meeting’s adjournment.

Respectfully submitted,

Peter Bailey

Secretary

